Kazakh women demand financial
support
RFE/RL (09.06.2020) – https://bit.ly/3egDBJW – Women from
lower-income families are continuing to demand government
assistance as coronavirus restrictions in the Central Asian
state are eased.

Some 20 women on June 9 resumed their so-called “silent
protest” after spending the night in front of the Ministry of
Labor and Social Support.

The women were wearing sanitary masks marked with an “X” on
them, which they said symbolized “the fact that we are not
allowed to speak up.”

They also held posters saying: “Cheap mortgages for families
in need,” “Financial support for each child,” “Amnesty for
poor families’ bank credits,” and “We are on a hunger strike.”

Rallies and pickets by poor women have been held regularly in
Nur-Sultan and other Kazakh cities since February 2019, after
five children from a single family died in a fire at night
when their parents were working.

The tragedy triggered anger across the country and
demonstrations where protesters demanded increased government
support for families that have several children.

The protests were held periodically until restrictions to slow
the spread of the coronavirus were introduced in mid-March.

Dauren Babamuratov, an adviser to Nur-Sultan’s mayor, and
Arman Qurbanov, a representative of the city’s health
authorities, met with the women on June 9 and attempted to
persuade them to leave the site, but the women refused.

Since the protests began last year, the government has
announced a special program to support families with more than
three children.

Initially, such families were provided with an additional
monthly allowance of 21,000 tenges ($50) per child. However,
the sum has since been cut twice. From January, the allowances
were given only to families officially recognized as living in
poverty.

The protesters are demanding a return of the benefits to
initial levels, as well as for more benefits to be given to
all families with more than three children.

Kazakhstan

Supreme

Court

upholds privacy rights
Judges dismiss “moral policing” justification for anti-lesbian
Facebook post.

By Kyle Knight

HRW (24.09.2019) – https://bit.ly/2lmtGMw – Kazakhstan’s
Supreme Court has ruled that two women will receive
compensation from a Facebook user who posted a video of them
kissing on the social media platform without their permission,
and solicited homophobic comments. The ruling is not only an
important milestone for privacy rights, but also illuminates
how strong safeguards for digital privacy can protect internet
users from discrimination.

The court ruled this month that the posting violated the
women’s privacy rights, rejecting a lower court’s argument
that the intimate embrace violated the “moral foundations of
society” and justified the video and public shaming.

The video of the women, which was posted on Facebook and
quickly shared on other social media platforms on January
30th, 2018, received derogatory and threatening comments.
Though the man who posted the video deleted it within a day,
the video had been viewed at least 60,000 times by then.

Fearing for their safety, the women left Kazakhstan for eight
months. As the Supreme Court noted, the film, which urged

viewers to “shame” the women, “triggered a wave of offensive
comments” and “placed the applicants in the focus of public
attention, their private life having become public against
their will.”

Feminita, a feminist group that works with lesbian, bisexual,
and queer women in Kazakhstan and supported the applicants,
quoted one of the women anonymously: “Few believed that we
would defend our rights in court. Those who did not believe
argued that our society was not yet ready for such changes.”

The ruling shows that the enforcement of the right to privacy
provides a critical safeguard against online discrimination,
particularly discrimination targeted at
bisexual, and transgender (LGBT) people.
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Kazakhstan routinely face harassment, discrimination, and the
threat of violence. However, in 2015, the Kazakh
Constitutional Chamber ruled that then-pending anti-LGBT
legislation violated the country’s constitution, nullifying a
Russia-style “gay propaganda” bill before it came into force.

It’s also an important victory for Feminita, which has faced
numerous attempts by the government to scuttle is registration
as a non-governmental organization significantly limiting the
scope of the group’s activities.

Kazakhstan’s government would do right to support the
fundamental rights of all citizens, regardless of their sexual

orientation or gender identity. As the Supreme Court has
demonstrated, a sober assessment free of moralizing
establishes everyone as equal before the law.

